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THE ADVENTURES OF CHATTERER THE RED SQUIRREL


I


CHATTERER THE RED SQUIRREL RUNS FOR HIS LIFE



Chatterer the Red Squirrel had been scolding because there was no
excitement. He had even tried to make some excitement by waking Bobby
Coon and making him so angry that Bobby had threatened to eat him alive.
It had been great fun to dance around and call Bobby names and make fun
of him. Oh, yes, it had been great fun. You see, he knew all the time
that Bobby couldn't catch him if he should try. But now things were
different. Chatterer had all the excitement that he wanted. Indeed, he
had more than he wanted. The truth is, Chatterer was running for his
life, and he knew it.


It is a terrible thing, a very terrible thing to have to run for one's
life. Peter Rabbit knows all about it. He has run for his life often.
Sometimes it has been Reddy Fox behind him, sometimes Bowser the Hound,
and once or twice Old Man Coyote. Peter has known that on his long legs
his life has depended, and more than once a terrible fear has filled his
heart. But Peter has also known that if he could reach the old stone
wall or the dear Old Briar-patch first, he would be safe, and he always
has reached it. So when he has been running with that terrible fear in
his heart, there has always been hope there, too.


But Chatterer the Red Squirrel was running without hope. Yes, Sir, there
was nothing but fear, terrible fear, in his heart, for he knew not where
to go. The hollow tree or the holes in the old stone wall where he would
be safe from any one else, even Farmer Brown's boy, offered him no
safety now, for the one who was following him with hunger in his
anger-red eyes could go anywhere that he could go—could go into any
hole big enough for him to squeeze into. You see, it was Shadow the
Weasel from whom Chatterer was running, and Shadow is so slim that he
can slip in and out of places that even Chatterer cannot get through.


Chatterer knew all this, and so, because it was of no use to run to his
usual safe hiding places, he ran in just the other direction. He didn't
know where he was going. He had just one thought: to run and run as
long as he could and then, well, he would try to fight, though he knew
it would be of no use.


"Oh, dear! Oh, dear!" he sobbed, as he ran out on the branch of a tree
and leaped across to the next tree, "I wish I had minded my own
business! I wish I had kept my tongue still. Shadow the Weasel wouldn't
have known where I was if he hadn't heard my voice. Oh, dear! oh, dear
me! What can I do? What can I do?"


Now in his great fright Chatterer had run and jumped so hard that he was
beginning to grow very tired. Presently he found that he must make a
very long jump to reach the next tree. He had often made as long a jump
as this and thought nothing of it, but now he was so tired that the
distance looked twice as great as it really was. He didn't dare stop to
run down the tree and scamper across. So he took a long breath, ran
swiftly along the branch, and leaped. His hands just touched the tip of
the nearest branch of the other tree. He tried his very best to hold on,
but he couldn't. Then down, down, down he fell. He spread himself out as
flat as he could, and that saved him a little, but still it was a
dreadful fall, and when he landed, it seemed for just a minute as if all
the breath was gone from his body. But it wasn't quite, and in another
minute he was scrambling up the tree.







II


CHATTERER'S LAST CHANCE



Chatterer, still running for his life and without the least hope,
suddenly saw a last chance to escape from Shadow the Weasel. That is, he
saw something that might offer him a chance. He couldn't be sure until
he had tried, and even then he might escape from one danger only to run
right into another equally great. What Chatterer saw was a big brown
bunch near the top of a tall chestnut-tree, and he headed for that tree
as fast as ever he could go. What was that big brown bunch? Why it was
Redtail the Hawk, who was dozing there with his head drawn down between
his shoulders dreaming.


Now old Redtail is one of Chatterer's deadliest enemies. He is quite as
fond of Red Squirrel as is Shadow the Weasel, though he doesn't often
try to catch one, because there are other things to eat much easier to
get. Chatterer had had more than one narrow escape from old Redtail and
was very much afraid of him, yet here he was running up the very tree in
which Redtail was sitting. You see, a very daring idea had come into his
head. He had seen at once that Redtail was dozing and hadn't seen him at
all. He knew that Redtail would just as soon have Shadow the Weasel for
dinner as himself, and a very daring plan had popped into his head.


"I may as well be caught by Redtail as Shadow," he thought, as he ran up
the tree, "but if my plan works out right, I won't be caught by either.
Anyway, it is my very last chance."


Up the tree he scrambled, and after him went Shadow the Weasel. Shadow
had been so intent on catching Chatterer that he had not noticed old
Redtail, which was just as Chatterer had hoped. Up, up he scrambled,
straight past old Redtail, but as he passed, he pulled one of Redtail's
long tail feathers, and then ran on to the top of the tree, and with the
last bit of strength he had left, leaped to a neighboring spruce-tree
where, hidden by the thick branches, he stopped to rest and see what
would happen.


Of course, when he felt his tail pulled, old Redtail was wide awake in a
flash; and of course he looked down to see who had dared to pull his
tail. There just below him was Shadow the Weasel, who had just that
minute discovered who was sitting there. Old Redtail hissed sharply,
and the feathers on the top of his head stood up in a way they do when
he is angry. And he was angry—very angry.


Shadow the Weasel stopped short. Then, like a flash, he dodged around to
the other side of the tree. He had no thought of Chatterer now. Things
were changed all in an instant, quite changed. Instead of the hunter, he
was now the hunted. Old Redtail circled in the air just overhead, and
every time he caught sight of Shadow, he swooped at him with great,
cruel claws spread to clutch him. Shadow dodged around the trunk of the
tree. He was more angry than frightened, for his sharp eyes had spied a
little hollow in a branch of the chestnut-tree, and he knew that once
inside of that, he would have nothing to fear. But he was angry clear
through to think that he should be cheated out of that dinner he had
been so sure of only a few minutes before. So he screeched angrily at
old Redtail and then, watching his chance, scampered out to the hollow
and whisked inside, just in the nick of time.


Chatterer, watching from the spruce-tree, gave a great sigh of relief.
He saw Redtail the Hawk post himself on the top of a tall tree where he
could keep watch of that hollow in which Shadow had disappeared, and he
knew that it would be a long time before Shadow would dare poke even his
nose outside. Then, as soon as he was rested, Chatterer stole softly,
oh, so softly, away through the tree-tops until he was sure that Redtail
could not see him. Then he hurried. He wanted to get just as far away
from Shadow the Weasel as he could.







III


CHATTERER TELLS SAMMY JAY ABOUT SHADOW THE WEASEL



Chatterer hurried through the Green Forest. He didn't know just where he
was going. He had but one thought, and that was to get as far away from
Shadow the Weasel as he could. It made him have cold shivers all over
every time he thought of Shadow.


"Seems to me you are in a great hurry," said a voice from a pine-tree he
was passing.


Chatterer knew that voice without looking to see who was speaking.
Everybody in the Green Forest knows that voice. It was the voice of
Sammy Jay.


"It looks to me as if you were running away from some one," jeered
Sammy.


Chatterer wanted to stop and pick a quarrel with Sammy, as he usually
did when they met, but the fear of Shadow the Weasel was still upon him.


"I—I—am," he said in a very low voice.


Sammy looked as if he thought he hadn't heard right. Never before had he
known Chatterer to admit that he was afraid, for you know Chatterer is a
great boaster. It must be something very serious to frighten Chatterer
like that.


"What's that?" Sammy asked sharply. "I always knew you to be a coward,
but this is the first time I have ever known you to admit it. Who are
you running away from?"




"What's that?" Sammy asked sharply.
"What's that?" Sammy asked sharply.



"Shadow the Weasel," replied Chatterer, still in a very low voice, as
if he were afraid of being overheard. "Shadow the Weasel is back in the
Green Forest, and I have just had such a narrow escape!"


"Ho!" cried Sammy, "this is important. I thought Shadow was up in the
Old Pasture. If he has come back to the Green Forest, folks ought to
know it. Where is he now?"


Chatterer stopped and told Sammy all about his narrow escape and how he
had left Shadow the Weasel in a hollow of a chestnut-tree with Redtail
the Hawk watching for him to come out. Sammy's eyes sparkled when
Chatterer told how he had pulled the tail of old Redtail. "And he
doesn't know now who did it; he thinks it was Shadow," concluded
Chatterer, with a weak little grin.


"Ho, ho, ho! Ha, ha, ha!" laughed Sammy Jay. "I wish I had been there
to see it."


Then he suddenly grew grave. "Other folks certainly ought to know that
Shadow is back in the Green Forest," said he, "so that they may be on
their guard. Then if they get caught, it is their own fault. I think
I'll go spread the news." You see, for all his mean ways, Sammy Jay does
have some good in him, just as everybody does, and he dearly loves to
tell important news.


"I—I wish you would go first of all and tell my cousin, Happy Jack the
Gray Squirrel," said Chatterer, speaking in a hesitating way.


Sammy Jay leaned over and looked at Chatterer sharply. "I thought you
and Happy Jack were not friends," said he. "You always seem to be
quarreling."


Chatterer looked a little confused, but he is very quick with his
tongue, is Chatterer. "That's just it," he replied quickly. "That's just
it! If anything should happen to Happy Jack, I wouldn't have him to
quarrel with, and it is such fun to see him get mad!"


Now of course the real reason why Chatterer wanted Happy Jack warned was
because down inside he was ashamed of a dreadful thought that had come
to him of leading Shadow the Weasel to Happy Jack's house, so that he
himself might escape. It had been a dreadful thought, a cowardly
thought, and Chatterer had been really ashamed that he should have ever
had such a thought. He thought now that if he could do something for
Happy Jack, he would feel better about it.


Sammy Jay promised to go straight to Happy Jack and warn him that
Shadow the Weasel was back in the Green Forest, and off he started,
screaming the news as he flew, so that all the little people in the
Green Forest might know. Chatterer listened a few minutes and then
started on.


"Where shall I go?" he muttered. "Where shall I go? I don't dare stay in
the Green Forest, for now Shadow will never rest until he catches me."







IV


CHATTERER LEAVES THE GREEN FOREST



Chatterer was in a peck of trouble. Yes, Sir, he was in a peck of
trouble. There was no doubt about it. "Oh, dear! Oh, dear! If only I had
kept my tongue still! If only I had kept my tongue still!" he kept
saying over and over to himself, as he hurried through the Green Forest.
You see, Chatterer was just beginning to realize what a lot of trouble
an unruly tongue can get one into. Here it was cold weather, the very
edge of winter, and Chatterer didn't dare stay in the Green Forest where
he had always made his home. His storehouses were full of nuts and seeds
and corn, enough and more than enough to keep him in comfort all
winter, and now he must turn his back on them and go he didn't know
where, and all because of his mean disposition and bad tongue.


If he hadn't called Bobby Coon names that morning at the top of his
voice, Shadow the Weasel might not have found him. He knew that Shadow
has a long memory, and that he would never forget the trick by which
Chatterer had escaped, and so the only way Chatterer would ever be able
to have a moment's peace would be to leave the Green Forest for as long
as Shadow the Weasel chose to stay there. Chatterer shivered inside his
warm, red fur coat as he thought of the long, cold winter and how hard
it would be to find enough to eat. Was ever any one else in such a
dreadful fix?


Presently he came to the edge of the Green Forest. He sat down to rest
in the top of a tree where he could look off over the Green Meadows.
Far, far away he could see the Purple Hills, behind which jolly, round,
red Mr. Sun goes to bed every night. He could see the old stone wall
that separates Farmer Brown's cornfield from the Green Meadows. He could
see Farmer Brown's house and barn and near them the Old Orchard where
Johnny Chuck had spent the summer with Polly Chuck and their baby
Chucks. He knew every nook and corner in the old stone wall and many
times he had been to the Old Orchard. It was there that he had stolen
the eggs of Drummer the Woodpecker. He grinned at the thought of those
eggs and how he had stolen them, and then he shivered as he remembered
how he had finally been caught and how sharp the bills of Drummer and
Mrs. Drummer were.


But all that was in the past, and thinking about it wasn't going to help
him now. He had got to do something right away. Perhaps he might find a
place to live in the old stone wall, and there might, there just might,
be enough grains of corn scattered over the ground of the cornfield for
him to lay up a supply, if he worked very hard and fast. Anyway, he
would have a look. So he hurried down from the tree and out along the
old stone wall. His spirits began to rise as he whisked along, peering
into every hole and jumping from stone to stone. It really seemed as
though he might find a snug home somewhere here. Then he remembered
something that made his heart sink again. He remembered having seen
Shadow the Weasel more than once exploring that very wall. Just as
likely as not he would do it again, for it was so very near the Green
Forest. No, the old stone wall wouldn't do.


Just then along came Peter Rabbit. Peter saw right away that something
was wrong with Chatterer, and he wanted to know what it was. Chatterer
told him. He felt that he had just got to tell some one. Peter looked
thoughtful. He scratched his long left ear with his long right hind
foot.


"You know there is another old stone wall up there by the Old Orchard,"
said he. "It is pretty near Farmer Brown's house, and Black Pussy hunts
there a great deal, but you ought to be smart enough to keep out of her
clutches."


"I should hope so!" exclaimed Chatterer scornfully. "I have never seen
a cat yet that I was afraid of! believe I'll go over and have a look at
that old wall, Peter Rabbit."


"I'll go with you," said Peter, and off they started together.







V


CHATTERER FINDS A HOME




When your plans are upset and all scattered about


Just make up your mind that you'll find a way out.






Peter rabbit went straight over to the old stone wall on the edge of the
Old Orchard, lipperty-lipperty-lip so fast that it didn't take him long
to get there. But Chatterer the Red Squirrel never feels really safe on
the ground unless there is something to climb close at hand, so he went
a long way round by way of the rail fence. He always did like to run
along a rail fence, and he wouldn't have minded it a bit this morning
if he hadn't been in such a hurry. It seemed to him that he never would
get there. But of course he did.


When he did get there, he found Peter Rabbit sitting on Johnny Chuck's
doorstep, staring down Johnny Chuck's long hall. "They're asleep," said
he, as Chatterer came up all out of breath. "I've thumped and thumped
and thumped, but it isn't the least bit of use. They are asleep, and
they'll stay asleep until Mistress Spring arrives. I can't understand it
at all. No, Sir, I can't understand how anybody can be willing to miss
this splendid cold weather."


Peter shook his head in a puzzled way and continued to stare down the
long empty hall. Of course he was talking about Johnny and Polly Chuck,
who had gone to sleep for the winter. That sleeping business always
puzzles Peter. It seems to him like a terrible waste of time. But
Chatterer had too much on his mind to waste time wondering how other
people could sleep all winter. He couldn't himself, and now that he had
been driven away from his own home in the Green Forest by fear of Shadow
the Weasel, he couldn't waste a minute. He must find a new home and then
spend every minute of daytime laying up a new store of food for the days
when everything would be covered with snow.


Up and down the length of the stone wall he scampered, looking for a
place to make a home, but nothing suited him. You know he likes best to
make his home in a tree. He isn't like Striped Chipmunk, who lives in
the ground. Poor Chatterer! He just couldn't see how he was going to
live in the old stone wall. He sat on top of a big stone to rest and
think it over. He was discouraged. Life didn't seem worth the living
just then. He felt as if his heart had gone way down to his toes. Just
then his eyes saw something that made his heart come up again with a
great bound right where it ought to be, and just then Peter Rabbit came
hopping along.


"Have you found a new home yet?" asked Peter.


"Yes," replied Chatterer, "I think I have.


"That's good," replied Peter. "I was sure you would find one over here.
Where is it?"





"Have you found a new home yet?" asked Peter.
"Have you found a new home yet?" asked Peter.



Chatterer opened his mouth to tell Peter and then closed it with a snap.
He remembered just in time how hard it is for Peter to keep a secret. If
he should tell Peter, it would be just like Peter to tell some one else
without meaning to, and then it might get back to Shadow the Weasel.


"I'm not going to tell you now, Peter Rabbit," said he. "You see, I
don't want anybody to know where it is until I am sure that it will do.
But I'll tell you this much," he added, as he saw how disappointed Peter
looked, "I'm going to live right here."


Peter brightened up right away. You see, he thought that of course
Chatterer meant that he had found a hole in the old stone wall, and he
felt very sure that he could find it by keeping watch. "That's good," he
said again. "I'll come see you often. But watch out for Black Pussy; her
claws are very sharp. Now I think I'll be going back to the Old
Briar-patch."


"Don't tell where I am," called Chatterer.







VI


PETER RABBIT LISTENS TO THE WRONG VOICE



Peter Rabbit didn't play fair. No, Sir, Peter didn't play fair. People
who have too much curiosity about other people's affairs seldom do play
fair. He didn't mean to be unfair. Oh, my, no! Peter didn't mean to be
unfair. When he left Chatterer the Red Squirrel sitting on the old stone
wall on the edge of Farmer Brown's Old Orchard, he intended to go
straight home to the dear Old Briar-patch. He was a little disappointed,
was Peter, that Chatterer hadn't told him just where his new house was.
Not that it really mattered; he just wanted to know, that was all. With
every jump away from the old stone wall, that desire to know just where
Chatterer's new house was seemed to grow. Peter stopped and looked back.
He couldn't see Chatterer now, because the bushes hid him. And if he
couldn't see Chatterer, why of course Chatterer couldn't see him.


Peter sat down and began to pull his whiskers in a way he has when he is
trying to decide something. It seemed as if two little voices were
quarreling inside him. "Go along home like the good fellow you are and
mind your own business," said one. "Steal back to the old wall and watch
Chatterer and so find out just where his new house is; he'll never know
anything about it, and there'll be no harm done," said the other little
voice. It was louder than the first voice, and Peter liked the sound of
it.


"I believe I will," said he, and without waiting to hear what the first
little voice would say to that, he turned about and very carefully and
softly tiptoed back to the old stone wall. Right near it was a thick
little bush. It seemed to Peter that it must have grown there just to
give him a hiding place. He crawled under it and lay very flat. He could
see along the old stone wall in both directions. Chatterer was sitting
just where he had left him. He was looking in the direction that Peter
had gone when he had said good-by. Peter chuckled to himself. "He's
waiting to make sure I have gone before he goes to that new house of
his," thought Peter. "This is the time I'll fool him."


"You ought to be ashamed of yourself, Peter Rabbit; this is none of your
business," said that little small voice.


"You're not doing a bit of harm. Chatterer has no business to try to
keep his new house a secret, anyway," said the other little voice
inside. And because of his dreadful curiosity, Peter liked the sound of
that voice best and listened to it, and after a while the first voice
grew discouraged and stopped.


Chatterer sat where he was for what seemed to Peter a very long time.
But by and by he gave a sudden funny little flirt of his tail and ran
along the old wall a little way. Then with a hasty look around, he
disappeared in a hole. A minute later he popped his head out for another
look around and then disappeared again. He did this two or three times
as if anxious.


Peter chuckled to himself. "That's his new house right there," said he
to himself, "and now that I know where it is, I think I'll hurry along
home to the dear Old Briar-patch." He was just getting ready to start
when Chatterer popped out of his hole and sat up on a big stone. He was
talking out loud, and Peter listened. Then his long ears began to burn,
for this is what he heard:



"I'm glad that Peter's not a spy,


For spies are hateful as can be;


It's dreadful how some people try


Affairs of other folks to see."






Chatterer whisked out of sight, and Peter hurried to get away. His ears
still burned, and somehow he didn't feel so tickled over the thought
that he had discovered Chatterer's secret as he had thought he would.
And over in the hole in the old stone wall Chatterer the Red Squirrel
was laughing as if there was some great joke. There was, and the joke
was on Peter Rabbit. You see he hadn't discovered Chatterer's new house
at all.







VII


HOW CHATTERER HAD FOOLED PETER RABBIT



Chatterer the Red Squirrel is a scamp himself and not to be trusted.
Nobody in the Green Forest or on the Green Meadows trusts him. And
people who cannot be trusted themselves never trust any one else.
Chatterer never does. He is always suspicious. So when Peter Rabbit had
said good-by and started for the dear Old Briar-patch without knowing
where Chatterer's new house was, Chatterer had made up his mind right
away that Peter would never be satisfied until he knew, or thought he
knew, where that new house was. You see, he knew all about Peter's
dreadful curiosity.


He watched Peter out of sight, then he slipped down out of sight himself
between the stones of the old wall. "I know what Peter will do," said he
to himself. "Peter will come sneaking back, and hide where he can watch
me, and so find out where my new house is. I'll just stay here long
enough to give him a chance to hide, and then I'll fool him."


You see, Chatterer knew that if he had been in Peter's place, he would
have done just that thing. So he waited a little while and then went
back to the place where Peter had left him. There he sat and pretended
to be looking in the direction in which Peter had gone, as if to make
sure that Peter was really on his way home. But all the time Chatterer
was watching out of the corners of his eyes to see if Peter was hiding
anywhere near. He didn't see Peter, but he didn't have the least doubt
that Peter was somewhere about.


After a while, he ran over to a hole between the stones of the old wall
and pretended to be very busy there, just as if it really were the new
house he had found. He kept popping in and out and looking around as if
afraid that some one was watching him. He even got some dry leaves and
took them inside, as if to make a bed. All the time, although he hadn't
seen a sign of Peter, he didn't have the least doubt in the world that
Peter was watching him. When he grew tired, a new idea popped into his
shrewd little head. He popped out of the hole and sat up on the wall.
Then he said aloud that verse which had made Peter's ears burn so. He
had meant to make Peter's ears burn. He said that verse just as if he
really did believe that Peter was not spying on him and was glad of it.
When he had finished, he whisked out of sight again to give Peter a
chance to get away. But this time Chatterer did some peeking himself. He
hid where Peter couldn't see him, but where he himself could see both
ways along the old stone wall, and so it was that he saw Peter crawl out
from under the little bush where he had been hiding and sneak away in
the direction of the Old Briar-patch. And he knew that this time Peter
had gone for good.


Then Chatterer laughed and laughed to think how he had fooled Peter
Rabbit, and wished that he could pat himself on the back for being so
smart. He didn't once think of how dishonest and mean it was of Peter to
spy on him, because, you see, he would have done the same thing himself.
"One has to have one's wits very sharp these days to keep a secret,"
chuckled Chatterer.


But over in the old Briar-patch that afternoon Peter Rabbit sat very
thoughtful and very much ashamed. The thought that he had found out
where Chatterer's new house was didn't give him the pleasure that he had
thought it would. His ears still burned, for he thought that Chatterer
supposed him honest when he wasn't.


"I believe I'll go over to-morrow and tell Chatterer all about it and
how mean I have been," said he at last. And when he had made up his mind
to do this, he felt better.


And all the time he hadn't found Chatterer's new house at all. You see,
it was the old home of Drummer the Woodpecker in an old apple-tree which
Chatterer had decided to live in.







VIII


CHATTERER GROWS CARELESS




When you grow careless even though


It be in matters small,


Old Mr. Trouble you will find


Is bound to make a call.






Some people never seem to learn that. You would suppose that after all
the trouble and worry Chatterer the Red Squirrel had had, he would have
learned a lesson. For a while it seemed as if he had. Morning after
morning, before anybody was up in Farmer Brown's house, he visited
Farmer Brown's corn-crib, taking the greatest care not to be seen and to
get back to his home in the Old Orchard before it was time for Farmer
Brown's boy to come out and do his morning's work. And in the corn-crib
he took the greatest care to steal only where what he took would not be
missed. The empty cobs from which he had eaten the corn he hid in the
darkest corner behind the great pile of yellow corn, where they would
not be found until nearly all the corn had been taken from the crib. Oh,
he was very sly and crafty, was Chatterer the Red Squirrel—at first.


But after a while, when nothing happened, Chatterer grew careless. At
first it had seemed very dangerous to go over to the corn-crib, but
after he had been there often, it didn't seem dangerous at all. Once
inside, he would just give himself up to having a good time. He raced
about over the great pile of beautiful yellow corn and found the
loveliest hiding places in it. Down in a dark corner he made a splendid
bed from pieces of husk which hadn't been stripped from some of the
ears. It was quite the nicest place he had ever dreamed of, was Farmer
Brown's corn-crib. He got to feeling that it was his own and not Farmer
Brown's at all.


The more that feeling grew, the more careless Chatterer became. He
dropped a grain of corn now and then and was too lazy to go down and
pick it up, or else didn't think anything about it. Farmer Brown's boy,
coming every morning for corn for the hens, noticed these grains, but
supposed they were some that had been rubbed from the ears during the
handling of them. Then one morning Chatterer dropped a cob from which he
had eaten all the corn. He meant to get it and hide it, as he had hidden
other cobs, but he didn't want to do it just then. And later—well,
then he forgot all about it. Yes, Sir, he forgot all about it until he
had reached his home in the Old Orchard.


"Oh, well," thought Chatterer, "it doesn't matter. I can get it and hide
it to-morrow morning."


Now a corn-cob is a very simple thing. Farmer Brown's boy knew where
there was a whole pile of them. He added to that pile every day, after
shelling enough corn for the biddies. So it would seem that there was
nothing about a corn-cob to make him open his eyes as he did that
morning, when he saw the one left by Chatterer the Red Squirrel. But you
see he knew that a bare corn-cob had no business inside the corn-crib,
and suddenly those scattered grains of corn had a new meaning for him.


"Ha, ha!" he exclaimed, "A thief has been here, after all! I thought we
were safe from rats and mice, and I don't see now how they got in, for I
don't, I really don't, see how they could climb the stone legs of the
corn-crib. But some one with sharp teeth certainly has been in here. It
must be that I have left the door open some time, and a rat has slipped
in. I'll just have to get after you, Mr. Rat or Mr. Mouse. We can't have
you in our corn-crib."


With that he went into the house. Presently he came back, and in one
hand was a rat-trap and in the other a mouse-trap.







IX


CHATTERER GROWS TOO CURIOUS



Everybody knows how curious Peter Rabbit is. He is forever poking his
wobbly little nose in where it has no business to be, and as a result
Peter is forever getting into trouble. Whenever Chatterer the Red
Squirrel has heard a new story about Peter and the scrapes his curiosity
has got him into, Chatterer has said that Peter got no more than he
deserved. As for himself, he might be curious about a thing he saw for
the first time, but he had too much sense to meddle with it until he
knew all about it. So Chatterer has come to be thought very smart, quite
too smart to be caught in a trap—at least to be caught in an ordinary
trap.


Now a great many people manage to make their neighbors think they are a
great deal smarter than they really are, and Chatterer is one of this
kind. If some of his neighbors could have peeped into Farmer Brown's
corn-crib the morning after Farmer Brown's boy found the telltale
corn-cob so carelessly dropped by Chatterer, they would have been
surprised. Yes, Sir, they would have been surprised. They would have
seen Chatterer the Red Squirrel, the boaster, he of the sharp wits,
showing quite as much curiosity as ever possessed Peter Rabbit.


Chatterer had come over to the corn-crib as usual to get his daily
supply of corn. As usual, he had raced about over the great pile of
yellow corn. Quite suddenly his sharp eyes spied something that they
hadn't seen before. It was down on the floor of the corn-crib quite near
the door. Chatterer was sure that it hadn't been there the day before.
It was a very queer looking thing, very queer indeed. And then he spied
another queer looking thing near it, only this was very much smaller.
What could they be? He looked at them suspiciously. They looked harmless
enough. They didn't move. He ran a few steps towards them and scolded,
just as he scolds at anything new he finds out of doors. Still they
didn't move. He ran around on a little ledge where he could look right
down on the queer things. He was sure now that they were not alive. The
biggest one he could see all through. Inside was something to eat. The
littlest thing was round and flat with funny bits of wire on top. It
looked as if it were made of wood, and in the sides were little round
holes too small for him to put his head through.


"Leave them alone," said a small voice inside of Chatterer.


"But I want to see what they are and find out all about them," said
Chatterer.


"No good ever comes of meddling with things you don't know about," said
the small voice.


"But they are such queer looking things, and they're not alive. They
can't hurt me," said Chatterer.


Nevertheless he ran back to the pile of corn and tried to eat. Somehow
he had lost his appetite. He couldn't take his eyes off those two queer
things down on the floor.


"Better keep away," warned the small voice inside.


"It won't do any harm to have a closer look at them," said Chatterer.


So once more he scrambled down from the pile of corn and little by
little drew nearer to the two queer things. The nearer he got, the more
harmless they looked. Finally he reached out and smelled of the
smallest. Then he turned up his nose.


"Smells of mice," muttered Chatterer, "just common barn mice." Then he
reached out a paw and touched it. "Pooh!" said he, "it's nothing to be
afraid of." Just then he touched one of the little wires, and there was
a sudden snap. It frightened Chatterer so that he scurried away. But he
couldn't stay away. That snap was such a funny thing, and it hadn't done
any harm. You see, he hadn't put his paw in at one of the little holes,
or it might have done some harm.


Pretty soon he was back again, meddling with those little wires on top.
Every once in a while there would be a snap, and he would scamper away.
It was very scary and great fun. By and by the thing wouldn't snap any
more, and then Chatterer grew tired of his queer plaything and began to
wonder about the other queer thing. No harm had come from the first one,
and so he was sure no harm could come from the other.







X


OLD MR. TROUBLE GETS CHATTERER AT LAST



Of course you have guessed what it was that Chatterer had been meddling
with. It was a mouse-trap, and he had sprung it without getting hurt.
Chatterer didn't know that it was a trap. He ought to have known, but he
didn't. You see, it was not at all like the traps Farmer Brown's boy had
sometimes set for him in the Green Forest. He knew all about those traps
and never, never went near them. Now that there was nothing more
exciting about the mouse-trap, Chatterer turned his attention to the
other queer thing. He walked all around it and looked at it from every
side. It certainly was queer. Yes, Sir, it certainly was queer! It
looked something like a little house only he could see all through it.
He put one paw out and touched it. Nothing happened. He tried it again.
Then he jumped right on top of it. Still nothing happened. He tried his
sharp teeth on it, but he couldn't bite it. You see, it was made of
stout wire.


Inside was something that looked good to eat. It smelled good, too.
Chatterer began to wonder what it would taste like. The more he
wondered, the more he wanted to know. There must be some way of getting
in, and if he could get in, of course he could get out again. He jumped
down to the floor and ran all around the queer little wire house. At
each end was a sort of little wire hallway. Chatterer stuck his head in
one. It seemed perfectly safe. He crept a little way in and then backed
out in a hurry. Nothing happened. He tried it again. Still nothing
happened.


"Better keep away," said a small voice down inside of him.


"Pooh! Who's afraid!" said Chatterer. "This thing can't hurt me."


Then he crept a little farther in. Right in front of him was a little
round doorway with a little wire door. Chatterer pushed the little door
with his nose, and it opened a teeny, weeny bit. He drew back
suspiciously. Then he tried it again, and this time pushed the little
door a little farther open. He did this two or three times until finally
he had his head quite inside, and there, right down below him, was that
food he so wanted to taste.


"I can hop right down and get it and then hop right up again," thought
Chatterer.


"Don't do it," said the small voice inside. "Corn is plenty good enough.
Besides, it is time you were getting back to the Old Orchard."


"It won't take but a minute," said Chatterer, "and I really must know
what that tastes like."


With that he jumped down. Snap! Chatterer looked up. The little wire
door had closed. Old Mr. Trouble had got Chatterer at last. Yes, Sir, he
certainly had got Chatterer this time. You see, he couldn't open that
little wire door from the inside. He was in a trap—the wire rat-trap
set by Farmer Brown's boy.







XI


WHAT HAPPENED NEXT TO CHATTERER



Were you ever terribly, terribly frightened? That was the way Chatterer
felt. He was caught; there was no doubt about it! His sharp teeth were
of no use at all on those hard wires. He could look out between them,
but he couldn't get out. He was too frightened to think. His heart
pounded against his sides until it hurt. He forgot all about that queer
food he had so wanted to taste, and which was right before him now.
Indeed, he felt as if he never, never would want to eat again. What was
going to happen to him now? What would Farmer Brown's boy do to him when
he found him there?


Hark! What was that? It was a step just outside the door of the
corn-crib. Farmer Brown's boy was coming! Chatterer raced around his
little wire prison and bit savagely at the hard wires. But it was of no
use, no use at all. It only hurt his mouth cruelly. Then the door of the
corn-crib swung open, a flood of light poured in, and with it came
Farmer Brown's boy.


"Hello!" exclaimed Farmer Brown's boy, as he caught sight of Chatterer.
"So you are the thief who has been stealing our corn, and I thought it
was a rat or a mouse. Well, well, you little red rascal, didn't you know
that thieves come to no good end? You're pretty smart, for I never once
thought of you, but you were not so smart as you thought. Now I wonder
what we had better do with you."


He picked up the trap with Chatterer in it and stepped out into the
beautiful great out-of-doors. Chatterer could see across the dooryard to
the Old Orchard and the familiar old stone wall along which he had
scampered so often. They looked just the same as ever, and yet—well,
they didn't look just the same, for he couldn't look at them without
seeing those cruel wires which were keeping him from them.


Farmer Brown's boy put the trap down on the ground and then began to
call. "Puss, Puss, Puss," called Farmer Brown's boy. Chatterer's heart,
which had been thumping so, almost stopped beating with fright. There
was Black Pussy, whom he had so often teased and made fun of. Her yellow
eyes had a hungry gleam as she walked around the trap and sniffed and
sniffed. Never had Chatterer heard such a terrible sound as those
hungry sniffs so close to him! Black Pussy tried to put a paw between
the wires, and Chatterer saw the great, cruel claws. But Black Pussy
couldn't get her paw between the wires.


"How would you like him for breakfast?" asked Farmer Brown's boy.


"Meow," said Black Pussy, arching her back and rubbing against his legs.


"I suppose that means that you would like him very much," laughed Farmer
Brown's boy. "Do you think you can catch him if I let him out?"


"Meow," replied Black Pussy again, and to poor Chatterer it seemed the
awfullest sound he ever had heard.


"Well, we'll see about it by and by," said Farmer Brown's boy. "There's
the breakfast bell, and I haven't fed the biddies yet."







XII


CHATTERER IS SURE THAT THIS IS HIS LAST DAY



There was no hope, not the teeniest, weeniest ray of hope in the heart
of Chatterer, as Farmer Brown's boy picked up the wire rat-trap and
started for the house, Black Pussy, the cat, following at his heels and
looking up at Chatterer with cruel, hungry eyes. Chatterer took a
farewell look at the Old Orchard and way beyond it the Green Forest,
from which he had been driven by fear of Shadow the Weasel. Then the
door of the farmhouse closed and shut it all out. If there had been any
hope in Chatterer's heart, the closing of that door would have shut the
last bit out. But there wasn't any hope. Chatterer was sure that he was
to be given to Black Pussy for her breakfast.


Farmer Brown's boy put the trap on a table. "What have you there?"
called a great voice. It was the voice of Farmer Brown himself, who was
eating his breakfast.


"I've got the thief who has been stealing our corn in the crib," replied
Farmer Brown's boy, "and who do you think it is?"


"One of those pesky rats," replied Farmer Brown. "I'm afraid you've been
careless and left the door open some time, and that is how the rats have
got in there."


"But it isn't a rat, and I don't believe that there is a rat there,"
replied Farmer Brown's boy in triumph. "It's that little scamp of a red
squirrel we've seen racing along the wall at the edge of the Old
Orchard lately. I can't imagine how he got in there, but there he was,
and now here he is."


"What are you going to do with him?" asked Farmer Brown, coming over to
look at Chatterer.


"I don't know," replied Farmer Brown's boy, "unless I give him to Black
Puss for her breakfast. She has been teasing me for him ever since I
found him."


Farmer Brown's boy looked over to the other side of the table as he said
this, and his eyes twinkled with mischief.


"Oh, you mustn't do that! That would be cruel!" cried a soft voice. "You
must take him down to the Green Forest and let him go." A gentle face
with pitying eyes was bent above the trap. "Just see how frightened the
poor little thing is! You must take him straight down to the Green
Forest right after breakfast."


"Isn't that just like Mother?" cried Farmer Brown's boy. "I believe it
would be just the same with the ugliest old rat that ever lived. She
would try to think of some excuse for letting it go."


"God made all the little people who wear fur, and they must have some
place in his great plan," said Mrs. Brown.


Farmer Brown laughed a big, hearty laugh. "True enough, Mother!" said
he. "The trouble is, they get out of place. Now this little rascal's
place is down in the Green Forest and not up in our corn-crib."


"Then put him back in his right place!" was the prompt reply, and they
all laughed.


Now all this time poor Chatterer was thinking that this surely was his
last day. You see, he knew that he had been a thief, and he knew that
Farmer Brown's boy knew it. He just crouched down in a little ball, too
miserable to do anything but tremble every time any one came near. He
was sure that he had seen for the last time the Green Forest and the
Green Meadows and jolly Mr. Sun and all the other beautiful things he
loved so, and it seemed as if his heart would burst with despair.







XIII


CHATTERER IS PUT IN PRISON




Who ever does a deed that's wrong


Will surely find some day


That for that naughty act of his


He'll surely have to pay.






That was the way with Chatterer. Of course he had had no business to
steal corn from Farmer Brown's corn-crib. To be sure he had felt that he
had just as much right to that corn as Farmer Brown had. You see, the
little people of the Green Meadows and the Green Forest feel that
everything that grows belongs to them, if they want it and are smart
enough to get it before some one else does. But it is just there that
Chatterer went wrong. Farmer Brown had harvested that corn and stored
it in his corn-crib, and so, of course, no one else had any right to it.
Right down deep in his heart Chatterer knew this. If he hadn't known it,
he wouldn't have been so sly in taking what he wanted. He knew all the
time that he was stealing, but he tried to make himself believe that it
was all right. So he had kept on stealing and stealing until at last he
was caught in a trap, and now he had got to pay for his wrong-doing.


Chatterer was very miserable, so miserable and frightened that he could
do nothing but sit huddled up in a little shivery ball. He hadn't the
least doubt in the world that this was his very last day, and that
Farmer Brown's boy would turn him over to cruel Black Pussy for her
breakfast. Farmer Brown's boy had left him in the trap in the house and
had gone out. For a long time Chatterer could hear pounding out in the
woodshed, and Farmer Brown's boy was whistling as he pounded. Chatterer
wondered how he could whistle and seem so happy when he meant to do such
a dreadful thing as to give him to Black Pussy. After what seemed a very
long time, ages and ages, Farmer Brown's boy came back. He had with him
a queer looking box.


"There," said he, "is a new home for you, you little red imp! I guess it
will keep you out of trouble for a while."


He slid back a little door in the top of the box, and then, putting on a
stout glove and opening a little door in the trap, he put in his big
hand and closed it around Chatterer.


Poor little Chatterer! He was sure now that this was the end, and that
he was to be given to Black Pussy, who was looking on with hungry,
yellow eyes. He struggled and did his best to bite, but the thick glove
gave his sharp little teeth no chance to hurt the hand that held him.
Even in his terror, he noticed that that big hand tried to be gentle and
squeezed him no tighter than was necessary. Then he was lifted out of
the trap and dropped through the little doorway in the top of the queer
box, and the door was fastened. Nothing terrible had happened, after
all.


At first, Chatterer just sulked in one corner. He still felt sure that
something terrible was going to happen. Farmer Brown's boy took the box
out into the shed and put it where the sun shone into it. For a little
while he stayed watching, but Chatterer still sulked and sulked. By and
by he went away, taking Black Pussy with him, and Chatterer was alone.


When he was quite sure that no one was about, Chatterer began to wonder
what sort of a place he was in, and if there wasn't some way to get out.
He found that one side and the top were of fine, stout wire, through
which he could look out, and that the other sides and the bottom were of
wood covered with wire, so that there was no chance for his sharp teeth
to gnaw a way out. In one corner was a stout piece of an apple-tree,
with two little stubby branches to sit on, and half way up a little
round hole. Very cautiously Chatterer peeped inside the hole. Inside was
a splendid hollow. On the floor of the box was a little heap of shavings
and bits of rag. And there was a little pile of yellow corn. How
Chatterer did hate the sight of that corn! You see, it was corn that had
got him into all this trouble. At least, that is the way Chatterer felt
about it. When he had examined everything, he knew that there was no way
out. Chatterer was in a prison, though that is not what Farmer Brown's
boy called it. He said it was a cage.





Very cautiously Chatterer peeped inside the hole.
Very cautiously Chatterer peeped inside the hole.








XIV


CHATTERER DECIDES TO LIVE



At first Chatterer decided that he had rather die than live in a prison,
no matter how nice that prison might be. It was a very foolish thing to
do, but he made up his mind that he just wouldn't eat. He wouldn't touch
that nice, yellow corn Farmer Brown's boy had put in his prison for him.
He would starve himself to death. Yes, Sir, he would starve himself to
death. So when he found that there was no way to get out of his prison,
he curled up in the little hollow stump in his prison, where no one
could see him, and made up his mind that he would stay there until he
died. Life wasn't worth living if he had got to spend all the rest of
his days in a prison. He wouldn't even make himself comfortable. There
was that little heap of nice shavings and bits of rag for him to make a
nice comfortable bed of, but he didn't touch them. No, Sir, he just
tried to make himself miserable.


Not once that long day did he poke so much as the tip of his nose out of
his little round doorway. Ever so many times Farmer Brown's boy came to
see him, and whistled and called softly to him. But Chatterer didn't
make a sound. At last night came, and the woodshed where his prison was
grew dark and darker and very still. Now it was about this time that
Chatterer's stomach began to make itself felt. Chatterer tried not to
notice it, but his stomach would be noticed, and Chatterer couldn't
help himself. His stomach was empty, and it kept telling him so.


"I'm going to starve to death," said Chatterer to himself over and over.


"I'm empty, and there is plenty of food to fill me up, if you'll only
stop being silly," whispered his stomach.


The more Chatterer tried not to think of how good something to eat would
taste, the more he did think of it. It made him restless and uneasy. He
twisted and squirmed and turned. At last he decided that he would have
one more look to see if he couldn't find some way to get out of his
prison. He poked his head out of the little round doorway. All was still
and dark. He listened, but not a sound could he hear. Then he softly
crept out and hurriedly examined all the inside of his prison once
more. It was of no use! There wasn't a single place where he could use
his sharp teeth.


"There's that little pile of corn waiting for me," whispered his
stomach.


"I'll never touch it!" said Chatterer fiercely.


Just then he hit something with his foot, and it rolled. He picked it up
and then put it down again. It was a nut, a plump hickory nut. Two or
three times he picked it up and put it down, and each time it was harder
than before to put it down.


"I—I—I'd like to taste one more nut before I starve to death,"
muttered Chatterer, and almost without knowing it, he began to gnaw the
hard shell. When that nut was finished, he found another; and when that
was gone, still another. Then he just had to taste a grain of corn. The
first thing Chatterer knew, the nuts and the corn were all gone, and his
stomach was full. Somehow he felt ever so much better. He didn't feel
like starving to death now.


"I—I believe I'll wait a bit and see what happens," said he to himself,
"and while I'm waiting, I may as well be comfortable."


With that he began to carry the shavings and rags into the hollow stump
and soon had as comfortable a bed as ever he had slept on. Chatterer had
decided to live.







XV


FARMER BROWN'S BOY TRIES TO MAKE FRIENDS




Nobody lives who's wholly bad;


Some good you'll find in every heart.


Your enemies will be your friends.


If only you will do your part.






All his life Chatterer the Red Squirrel had looked on Farmer Brown's boy
as his enemy, just as did all the other little people of the Green
Meadows, the Green Forest, and the Smiling Pool. They feared him, and
because they feared him, they hated him. So whenever he came near, they
ran away. Now at first, Farmer Brown's boy used to run after them for
just one thing—because he wanted to make friends with them, and he
couldn't see how ever he was going to do it unless he caught them. After
a while, when he found that he couldn't catch them by running after
them, he made up his mind that they didn't want to be his friends, and
so then he began to hunt them, because he thought it was fun to try to
outwit them. Of course, when he began to do that, they hated him and
feared him all the more. You see, they didn't understand that really he
had one of the kindest hearts in the world; and he didn't understand
that they hated him just because they didn't know him.


So when Chatterer had been caught in the trap in Farmer Brown's
corn-crib, he hadn't doubted in the least that Farmer Brown's boy would
give him to Black Pussy or do something equally cruel; and even when he
found that he was only to be kept a prisoner in a very comfortable
prison, with plenty to eat and drink, he wasn't willing to believe any
good of Farmer Brown's boy. Indeed, he hated him more than ever, if that
were possible.


But Farmer Brown's boy was very patient. He came to Chatterer's prison
ever so many times a day and whistled and clucked and talked to
Chatterer. And he brought good things to eat. It seemed as if he were
all the time trying to think of some new treat for Chatterer. He never
came without bringing something. At first, Chatterer would hide in his
hollow stump as soon as he saw Farmer Brown's boy coming and wouldn't so
much as peek out until he had gone away. When he was sure that the way
was clear, he would come out again, and always he found some delicious
fat nuts or some other dainty waiting for him. After a little, as soon
as he saw Farmer Brown's boy coming, Chatterer would begin to wonder
what good thing he had brought this time, and would grow terribly
impatient for Farmer Brown's boy to go away so that he could find out.


By and by it got so that he couldn't wait, but would slyly peep out of
his little, round doorway to see what had been brought for him. Then one
day Farmer Brown's boy didn't come at all. Chatterer tried to make
himself believe that he was glad. He told himself that he hated Farmer
Brown's boy, and he hoped that he never, never would see him again. But
all the time he knew that it wasn't true. It was the longest day since
Chatterer had been a prisoner. Early the next morning, before Chatterer
was out of bed, he heard a step in the woodshed, and before he thought
what he was doing, he was out of his hollow stump to see if it really
was Farmer Brown's boy. It was, and he had three great fat nuts which he
dropped into Chatterer's cage. It seemed to Chatterer that he just
couldn't wait for Farmer Brown's boy to go away. Finally he darted
forward and seized one. Then he scampered to the shelter of his hollow
stump to eat it. When it was finished, he just had to have another.
Farmer Brown's boy was still watching, but somehow Chatterer didn't feel
so much afraid. This time he sat up on one of the little branches of the
stump and ate it in plain sight. Farmer Brown's boy smiled, and it was a
pleasant smile.


"I believe we shall be friends, after all," said he.







XVI


CHATTERER HAS A PLEASANT SURPRISE



Chatterer the Red Squirrel, the mischief maker of the Green Forest, had
never been more comfortable in his life. No matter how rough Brother
North Wind roared across the Green Meadows and through the Green Forest,
piling the snow in great drifts, he couldn't send so much as one tiny
shiver through the little red coat of Chatterer. And always right at
hand was plenty to eat—corn and nuts and other good things such as
Chatterer loves. No, he never had been so comfortable in all his life.
But he wasn't happy, not truly happy. You see, he was in prison, and no
matter how nice a prison may be, no one can be truly happy there.


Since he had been a prisoner, Chatterer had learned to think very
differently of Farmer Brown's boy from what he used to think. In fact,
he and Farmer Brown's boy had become very good friends, for Farmer
Brown's boy was always very gentle, and always brought him something
good to eat.


"He isn't at all like what I had thought," said Chatterer, "and if I
were free, I wouldn't be afraid of him at all. I—I'd like to tell some
of the other little Green Forest people about him. If only—"


Chatterer didn't finish. Instead a great lump filled his throat. You
see, he was thinking of the Green Forest and the Old Orchard, and how he
used to race through the tree-tops and along the stone wall. Half the
fun in life had been in running and jumping, and now there wasn't room
in this little prison to stretch his legs. If only he could run—run as
hard as ever he knew how—once in a while, he felt that his prison
wouldn't be quite so hard to put up with.


That very afternoon, while Chatterer was taking a nap in his bed in the
hollow stump, something was slipped over his little round doorway, and
Chatterer awoke in a terrible fright to find himself a prisoner inside
his hollow stump. There was nothing he could do about it but just lie
there in his bed, and shake with fright, and wonder what dreadful thing
was going to happen next. He could hear Farmer Brown's boy very busy
about something in his cage. After a long, long time, his little round
doorway let in the light once more. The door had been opened. At first
Chatterer didn't dare go out, but he heard the soft little whistle with
which Farmer Brown's boy always called him when he had something
especially nice for him to eat, so at last he peeped out. There on the
floor of the cage were some of the nicest nuts. Chatterer came out at
once. Then his sharp eyes discovered something else. It was a queer
looking thing made of wire at one end of his cage.


Chatterer looked at it with great suspicion. Could it be a new kind of
trap? But what would a trap be doing there, when he was already a
prisoner? He ate all the nuts, all the time watching this new, queer
looking thing. It seemed harmless enough. He went a little nearer.
Finally he hopped into it. It moved. Of course that frightened him, and
he started to run up. But he didn't go up. No, Sir, he didn't go up.
You see, he was in a wire wheel; and as he ran, the wheel went around.
Chatterer was terribly frightened, and the faster he tried to run, the
faster the wheel went around. Finally he had to stop, because he was out
of breath and too tired to run another step. When he stopped, the wheel
stopped.


Little by little, Chatterer began to understand. Farmer Brown's boy had
made that wheel to give him a chance to run all he wanted to and
whenever he wanted to. When he understood this, Chatterer was as nearly
happy as he could be in a prison. It was such a pleasant surprise! He
would race and race in it until he just had to stop for breath. Farmer
Brown's boy looked on and laughed to see how much happier he had made
Chatterer.







XVII


SAMMY JAY'S SHARP EYES



Everybody knows that Sammy Jay has sharp eyes. In fact, there are very
few of the little forest people whose eyes are as sharp as Sammy's. That
is because he uses them so much. A long time ago he found out that the
more he used his eyes, the sharper they became, and so there are very
few minutes when Sammy is awake that he isn't trying to see something.
He is always looking. That is the reason he always knows so much about
what is going on in the Green Forest and on the Green Meadows.


Now of course Chatterer the Red Squirrel couldn't disappear without
being missed, particularly by Sammy Jay. And of course Sammy couldn't
miss Chatterer and not wonder what had become of him. At first, Sammy
thought that Chatterer was hiding, but after peeking and peering and
watching in the Old Orchard for a few days, he was forced to think that
either Chatterer had once more moved or else that something had happened
to him.


"Perhaps Shadow the Weasel has caught him, after all," thought Sammy,
and straightway flew to a certain place in the Green Forest where he
might find Shadow the Weasel. Sure enough, Shadow was there. Now of
course it wouldn't do to ask right out if Shadow had caught Chatterer,
and Sammy was smart enough to know it.





"You tell Chatterer that I'll get him yet!" snarled Shadow.
"You tell Chatterer that I'll get him yet!" snarled
Shadow.



"Chatterer the Red Squirrel sends his respects and hopes you are
enjoying your hunt for him," called Sammy.


Shadow looked up at Sammy, and anger blazed in his little, red eyes.
"You tell Chatterer that I'll get him yet!" snarled Shadow.


Sammy's eyes sparkled with mischief. He had made Shadow angry, and he
had found out what he wanted to know. He was sure that Shadow had not
caught Chatterer.


"But what can have become of him?" thought Sammy. "I've got no love for
him, but just the same I miss him. I really must find out. Yes, Sir, I
really must."


So every minute that he could spare, Sammy Jay spent trying to find
Chatterer. He asked every one he met if they had seen Chatterer. He
peeked and peered into every hollow and hiding place he could think of.
But look as he would and ask as he would, he could find no trace of
Chatterer. At last he happened to think of Farmer Brown's corn-crib.
Could it be that Chatterer had moved over there or had come to some
dreadful end there? Very early the next morning, Sammy flew over to the
corn-crib. He looked it all over with his sharp eyes and listened for
sounds of Chatterer inside. But not a sound could he hear. Then he
remembered the hole under the edge of the roof through which Chatterer
used to go in and out. Sammy hurried to look at it. It was closed by a
stout board nailed across it. Then Sammy knew that Farmer Brown's boy
had found it.


"He's killed Chatterer, that's what he's done!" cried Sammy, and flew
over to the Old Orchard filled with sad thoughts. He meant to wait until
Farmer Brown's boy came out and then tell him what he thought of him.
After that, he would fly through the Green Forest and over the Green
Meadows to spread the sad news.


After a while, the door of the farmhouse opened, and Farmer Brown's boy
stepped out. Sammy had his mouth open to scream, when his sharp eyes saw
something queer. Farmer Brown's boy had a queer looking box in his arms
which he put on a shelf where the sun would shine on it. It looked to
Sammy as if something moved inside that box. He forgot to scream and say
the bad things he had planned to say. He waited until Farmer Brown's boy
had gone to the barn. Then Sammy flew where he could look right into the
queer box. There was Chatterer the Red Squirrel!







XVIII


CHATTERER IS MADE FUN OF



"Ha, ha, ha! Ho, ho, ho! Smarty caught at last!" Sammy Jay fairly
shrieked with glee, as he peered down from the top of an apple-tree at
Chatterer, in the cage Farmer Brown's boy had made for him. Sammy was so
relieved to think that Chatterer was not dead, and he was so tickled to
think that Chatterer, who always thought himself so smart, should have
been caught, that he just had to torment Chatterer by laughing at him
and saying mean things to him, until Chatterer lost his temper and said
things back quite in the old way. This tickled Sammy more than ever, for
it sounded so exactly like Chatterer when he had been a free little imp
of mischief in the Green Forest, that Sammy felt sure that Chatterer had
nothing the matter with him.


But he couldn't stop very long to make fun of poor Chatterer. In the
first place Farmer Brown's boy had put his head out the barn door to see
what all the fuss was about. In the second place, Sammy fairly ached all
over to spread the news through the Green Forest and over the Green
Meadows. You know he is a great gossip. And this was such unusual news.
Sammy knew very well that no one would believe him. He knew that they
just couldn't believe that smart Mr. Chatterer had really been caught.
And no one did believe it.


"All right," Sammy would reply. "It doesn't make the least bit of
difference in the world to me whether you believe it or not. You can go
up to Farmer Brown's house and see him in prison yourself, just as I
did."


So late that afternoon, when all was quiet around the farmyard,
Chatterer saw something very familiar behind the old stone wall at the
edge of the Old Orchard. It bobbed up and then dropped out of sight
again. Then it bobbed up again, only to drop out of sight just as
quickly.


"It looks to me very much as if Peter Rabbit is over there and feeling
very nervous," said Chatterer to himself, and then he called sharply,
just as when he was free in the Green Forest. Right away Peter's head
bobbed up for all the world like a jack-in-the-box, and this time it
stayed up. Peter's eyes were round with surprise, as he stared across at
Chatterer's prison.


"Oh, it's true!" gasped Peter, as if it were as hard work to believe his
own eyes as it was to believe Sammy Jay. "I must go right away and see
what can be done to get Chatterer out of trouble." And then, because it
was broad daylight, and he really didn't dare stay another minute, Peter
waved good-by to Chatterer and started for the Green Forest as fast as
his long legs could take him.


A little later who should appear peeping over the stone wall but Reddy
Fox. It seemed very bold of Reddy, but really it wasn't nearly as bold
as it seemed. You see, Reddy knew that Farmer Brown's boy and Bowser the
Hound were over in the Old Pasture, and that he had nothing to fear. He
grinned at Chatterer in the most provoking way. It made Chatterer angry
just to see him.





"Smarty, Smarty, Mr. Smarty,


Glad to see you looking hearty!


Weather's fine, as you can see;


Won't you take a walk with me?"






So said Reddy Fox, knowing all the time that Chatterer couldn't take a
walk with any one. At first Chatterer scolded and called Reddy all the
bad names he could think of, but after a little he didn't feel so much
like scolding. In fact, he didn't half hear the mean things Reddy Fox
said to him. You see, it was coming over him more and more that nothing
could take the place of freedom. He had a comfortable home, plenty to
eat, and was safe from every harm, but he was a prisoner, and having
these visitors made him realize it more than ever. Something very like
tears filled his eyes, and he crept into his hollow stump where he
couldn't see or be seen.







XIX


PETER RABBIT TRIES TO HELP



Peter Rabbit is one of the kindest hearted little people of the Green
Forest or the Green Meadows. He is happy-go-lucky, and his dreadful
curiosity is forever getting him into all kinds of trouble. Perhaps it
is because he has been in so many scrapes himself that he always feels
sorry for others who get into trouble. Anyway, no sooner does Peter hear
of some one in trouble, than he begins to wonder how he can help them.
So just as soon as he found out for himself that Sammy Jay had told the
truth about Chatterer the Red Squirrel, and that Chatterer really was in
a prison at Farmer Brown's house, he began to think and think to find
some way to help Chatterer.


Now of course Peter didn't know what kind of a prison Chatterer was in.
He remembered right away how Prickly Porky the Porcupine had gnawed a
great hole in the box in which Johnny Chuck's lost baby was kept by
Farmer Brown's boy. Why shouldn't Prickly Porky do as much for
Chatterer? He would go see him at once. The trouble with Peter is that
he doesn't think of all sides of a question. He is impulsive. That is,
he goes right ahead and does the thing that comes into his head first,
and sometimes this isn't the wisest or best thing to do. So now he
scampered down into the Green Forest as fast as his long legs would
carry him, to hunt for Prickly Porky. It was no trouble at all to find
him, for he had only to follow the line of trees that had been stripped
of their bark.


"Good afternoon, Prickly Porky. Have you heard the news about
Chatterer?" said Peter, talking very fast, for he was quite out of
breath.


"Yes," replied Prickly Porky. "Serves him right. I hope it will teach
him a lesson."


Peter's heart sank. "Don't you think it is dreadful?" he asked. "Just
think, he will never, never be able to run and play in the Green Forest
again, unless we can get him out."


"So much the better," grunted Prickly Porky. "So much the better. He
always was a nuisance. Never did see such a fellow for making trouble
for other people. No, Sir, I never did. The rest of us can have some
peace now. Serves him right." Prickly Porky went on chewing bark as if
Chatterer's trouble was no concern of his.


Peter's heart sank lower still. He scratched one long ear slowly with a
long hind foot, which is a way he has when he is thinking very hard. He
was so busy thinking that he didn't see the twinkle in the dull little
eyes of Prickly Porky, who really was not so hard-hearted as his words
sounded. After a long time, during which Peter thought and thought, and
Prickly Porky ate and ate, the latter spoke again.


"What have you got on your mind, Peter?" he asked.


"I—I was just thinking how perfectly splendid it would be if you would
go up there and gnaw a way out of his prison for Chatterer," replied
Peter timidly.


"Huh!" grunted Prickly Porky. "Huh! Some folks think my wits are pretty
slow, but even I know better than that. Put on your thinking cap again,
Peter Rabbit."


"Why can't you? You are not afraid of Bowser the Hound or Farmer Brown's
boy, and everybody else is, excepting Jimmy Skunk," persisted Peter.


"For the very good reason that if I could gnaw into his prison,
Chatterer could gnaw out. If he can't gnaw his way out with those sharp
teeth of his, I certainly can't gnaw in. Where's your common sense,
Peter Rabbit?"


"That's so. I hadn't thought of that," replied Peter slowly and
sorrowfully. "I must try to think of some other way to help Chatterer."


"I'd be willing to try if it was of any use. But it isn't," said
Prickly Porky, who didn't want Peter to think that he really was as
hard-hearted as he had seemed at first.




"I'd be willing to try it if it was of any use. But it isn't," said Prickly Porky.
"I'd be willing to try it if it was of any use. But it
isn't," said Prickly Porky.



So Peter bade Prickly Porky good-by and started for the dear old
Briar-patch to try to think of some other way to help Chatterer. On the
way he waked up Unc' Billy Possum and Bobby Coon, but they couldn't give
him any help. "There really doesn't seem to be any way I can help,"
sighed Peter. And there really wasn't.







XX


CHATTERER HAS ANOTHER GREAT SURPRISE



Chatterer had never had so many surprises—good surprises—in all his
life, as since the day he had been caught in a trap in Farmer Brown's
corn-crib. In the first place, it had been a great surprise to him that
he had not been given to Black Pussy, as he had fully expected to be.
Then had come the even greater surprise of finding that Farmer Brown's
boy was ever and ever so much nicer than he had thought. A later
surprise had been the wire wheel in his cage, so that he could run to
his heart's content. It was such a pleasant and wholly unexpected
surprise that it had quite changed Chatterer's feelings towards Farmer
Brown's boy.


The fact is, Chatterer could have been truly happy but for one thing—he
was a prisoner. Yes, Sir, he was a prisoner, and he couldn't forget it
for one minute while he was awake. He used to watch Farmer Brown's boy
and wish with all his might that he could make him understand how
dreadful it was to be in a prison. But Farmer Brown's boy couldn't
understand what Chatterer said, no matter how hard Chatterer tried to
make him. He seemed to think that Chatterer was happy. He just didn't
understand that not all the good things in the world could make up for
loss of freedom—that it is better to be free, though hungry and cold,
than in a prison with every comfort.


Chatterer had stood it pretty well and made the best of things until
Sammy Jay had found him, and Reddy Fox had made fun of him, and Peter
Rabbit had peeped at him from behind the old stone wall. The very sight
of them going where they pleased and when they pleased had been too much
for Chatterer, and such a great longing for the Green Forest and the Old
Orchard filled his heart that he could think of nothing else. He just
sat in a corner of his cage and looked as miserable as he felt. He lost
his appetite. In vain Farmer Brown's boy brought him the fattest nuts
and other dainties. He couldn't eat for the great longing for freedom
that filled his heart until it seemed ready to burst. He no longer cared
to run in the new wire wheel which had given him so much pleasure at
first. He was homesick, terribly homesick, and he just couldn't help it.


Farmer Brown's boy noticed it, and his face grew sober and thoughtful.
He watched Chatterer when the latter didn't know that he was about, and
if he couldn't understand Chatterer's talk, he could understand
Chatterer's actions. He knew that he was unhappy and guessed why. One
morning Chatterer did not come out of his hollow stump as he usually did
when his cage was placed on the shelf outside the farmhouse door. He
just didn't feel like it. He stayed curled up in his bed for a long,
long time, too sad and miserable to move. At last he crawled up and
peeped out of his little round doorway. Chatterer gave a little gasp and
rubbed his eyes. Was he dreaming? He scrambled out in a hurry and peeped
through the wires of his cage. Then he rubbed his eyes again and rushed
over to the other side of the cage for another look. His cage wasn't on
the usual shelf at all! It was on the snow-covered stone wall at the
edge of the Old Orchard.


Chatterer was so excited he didn't know what to do. He raced around the
cage. Then he jumped into the wire wheel and made it spin round and
round as never before. When he was too tired to run any more, he jumped
out. And right then he discovered something he hadn't noticed before.
The little door in the top of his cage was open! It must be that Farmer
Brown's boy had forgotten to close it when he put in Chatterer's
breakfast. Chatterer forgot that he was tired. Like a little red flash
he was outside and whisking along the snow-covered stone wall straight
for his home in the Old Orchard.


"Chickaree! Chickaree! Chickaree!" he shouted as he ran.







XXI


CHATTERER HEARS THE SMALL VOICE



The very first of the little meadow and forest people to see Chatterer
after he had safely reached the Old Orchard, was Tommy Tit the
Chickadee. It just happened that Tommy was very busy in the very
apple-tree in which was the old home of Drummer the Woodpecker when
Chatterer reached it. You know Chatterer had moved into it for the
winter just a little while before he had been caught in the corn-crib by
Farmer Brown's boy.


Yes, Sir, Tommy was very busy, indeed. He was so busy that, sharp as his
bright little eyes are, he had not seen Chatterer racing along the
snow-covered old stone wall. It wasn't until he heard Chatterer's claws
on the trunk of the apple-tree that Tommy saw him at all. Then he was so
surprised that he lost his balance and almost turned a somersault in the
air before he caught another twig. You see, he knew all about Chatterer
and how he had been kept a prisoner by Farmer Brown's boy.


"Why! Whye-e! Is this really you, Chatterer?" he exclaimed. "However did
you get out of your prison? I'm glad, ever and ever so glad, that you
got away."


Chatterer flirted his tail in the saucy way he has, and his eyes
twinkled. Here was just the best chance ever to boast and brag. He could
tell Tommy Tit how smart he had been—smart enough to get away from
Farmer Brown's boy. Tommy Tit would tell the other little people, and
then everybody would think him just as smart as Unc' Billy Possum; and
you know Unc' Billy really was smart enough to get away from Farmer
Brown's boy after being caught. Everybody knew that he had been a
prisoner, and now that he was free, everybody would believe whatever he
told them about how he got away. Was there ever such a chance to make
his friends and neighbors say: "What a smart fellow he is!"


"I—I—" Chatterer stopped. Then he began again. "You see, it was this
way: I—I—" Somehow, Chatterer couldn't say what he had meant to say.
It seemed as if Tommy Tit's bright, merry eyes were looking right into
his head and heart and could see his very thoughts. Of course they
couldn't. The truth is that little small voice inside, which Chatterer
had so often refused to listen to when he was tempted to do wrong, was
talking again. It was saying: "For shame, Chatterer! For shame! Tell the
truth. Tell the truth." It was that little small voice that made
Chatterer hesitate and stop.


"You don't mean to say that you were smart enough to fool Farmer Brown's
boy and get out of that stout little prison he made for you, do you?"
asked Tommy Tit.


"No," replied Chatterer, almost before he thought. "No, I didn't. The
fact is, Tommy Tit, he left the door open purposely. He let me go.
Farmer Brown's boy isn't half so bad as some people think."


"Dee, dee, dee," laughed Tommy Tit. "I've been telling a lot of you
fellows that for a long time, but none of you would believe me. Now I
guess you know it. Why, I'm not the least bit afraid of Farmer Brown's
boy—not the least little bit in the world. If all the little forest and
meadow people would only trust him, instead of running away from him, he
would be the very best friend we have."


"Perhaps so," replied Chatterer doubtfully. "He was very good to me
while I was in his prison, and—and I'm not so very much afraid of him
now. Just the same, I don't mean to let him get hands on me again."


"Pooh!" said Tommy Tit. "Pooh! I'd just as soon eat out of his hand."


"That's all very well for you to say, when you are flying around free,
but I don't believe you dare go up to his house and prove it," retorted
Chatterer.


"Can't now," replied Tommy. "I've got too much to do for him right now,
but some day I'll show you. Dee, dee, dee, chickadee! I'm wasting my
time talking when there is such a lot to be done. I am clearing his
apple-trees of insect eggs."


"Ha, ha, ha! Go it, you little red scamp!" shouted a voice behind him.


Then Chatterer knew that Farmer Brown's boy had not left the little door
open by mistake, but had given him his freedom, and right then he knew
that they were going to be the best of friends.







XXII


TOMMY TIT MAKES GOOD HIS BOAST



"Dee, dee, dee, chickadee! See me! See me!" Tommy Tit the Chickadee kept
saying this over and over, as he flew from the Green Forest up through
the Old Orchard on his way to Farmer Brown's dooryard, and his voice was
merry. In fact, his voice was the merriest, cheeriest sound to be heard
that bright, snapping, cold morning. To be sure there were other voices,
but they were not merry, nor were they cheery. There was the voice of
Sammy Jay, but it sounded peevish and discontented. And there was the
voice of Blacky the Crow, but it sounded harsh and unpleasant. And there
was the voice of Chatterer the Red Squirrel, but Chatterer was scolding
just from habit, and his voice was not pleasant to hear.


So every one who heard Tommy Tit's cheery voice that cold winter morning
just had to smile. Yes, Sir, they just had to smile, even Sammy Jay and
Blacky the Crow. They just couldn't help themselves. When Tommy reached
the stone wall that separated the Old Orchard from Farmer Brown's
dooryard, his sharp eyes were not long in finding Peter Rabbit, and
Happy Jack the Gray Squirrel, and Chatterer hiding in the old wall where
they could peep out and see all that happened in Farmer Brown's
dooryard. Looking back through the Old Orchard, he saw what looked like
a little bit of the blue, blue sky flitting silently from tree to tree.
It was Sammy Jay. Over in the very top of a tall maple-tree, a long way
off, was a spot of black. Tommy didn't need to be told that it was
Blacky the Crow, who didn't dare come any nearer.



Tommy fairly bubbled over with joy. He knew what it all meant. He knew
that Peter Rabbit and Happy Jack and Chatterer and Sammy Jay and Blacky
the Crow had come to see him make good his boast to Chatterer that he
would eat from the hand of Farmer Brown's boy, and that not one of them
really believed that he would do it. He tickled all over and cut up all
sorts of capers, just for pure joy. Finally he flew over to the
maple-tree that grows close by Farmer Brown's house.


"Dee, dee, dee, chickadee! See me! See me!" called Tommy Tit, and his
voice sounded cheerier than ever and merrier than ever.


Then the door of Farmer Brown's house opened, and out stepped Farmer
Brown's boy and looked up at Tommy Tit, and the look in his eyes was
gentle and good to see. He pursed up his lips, and from them came the
softest, sweetest whistle, and it sounded like "Phoe-be."


Peter Rabbit pinched himself to be sure that he was awake, for it was
Tommy Tit's own love note, and if Peter had not been looking straight at
Farmer Brown's boy, he would have been sure that it was Tommy himself
who had whistled.


"Phoe-be," whistled Farmer Brown's boy again.


"Phoe-be," replied Tommy Tit, and it was hard to say which whistle was
the softest and sweetest.


"Phoe-be," whistled Farmer Brown's boy once more and held out his hand.
In it was a cracked hickory nut.


"Dee, dee, dee! See me! See me!" cried Tommy Tit and flitted down from
the maple-tree right on to the hand of Farmer Brown's boy, and his
bright little eyes twinkled merrily as he helped himself to a bit of nut
meat.


Peter Rabbit looked at Happy Jack, and Happy Jack looked at Chatterer,
and all three acted as if they couldn't believe their own eyes. Then
they looked back at Farmer Brown's boy, and there on his head sat Tommy
Tit.


"Dee, dee, dee, chickadee! See me! See me!" called Tommy Tit, and his
voice was merrier than ever, for he had made good his boast.







XXIII


CHATTERER GROWS VERY, VERY BOLD



"I'm not afraid. I am afraid. I'm not afraid. I am afraid. I'm not
afraid."


Chatterer kept saying these two things over and over and over again to
himself. You see, he really was afraid, and he was trying to make
himself believe that he wasn't afraid. He thought that perhaps if he
said ever and ever so many times that he wasn't afraid, he might
actually make himself believe it. The trouble was that every time he
said it, a little voice, a little, truthful voice down inside, seemed to
speak right up and tell him that he was afraid.


Poor Chatterer! It hurt his pride to have to own to himself that he
wasn't as brave as little Tommy Tit the Chickadee. His common sense told
him that there was no reason in the world why he shouldn't be. Tommy Tit
went every day and took food from the hand of Farmer Brown's boy. It
seemed to Chatterer, and to Happy Jack the Gray Squirrel, and to Peter
Rabbit, and to Sammy Jay, and to Blacky the Crow, all of whom had seen
him do it, as if it were the very bravest thing they ever had seen, and
their respect for Tommy Tit grew wonderfully.


But Tommy Tit himself didn't think it brave at all. No, Sir, Tommy knew
better. You see, he has a great deal of common sense under the little
black cap he wears.


"It may have been brave of me to do it the first time," thought he to
himself, when the others told him how brave they thought him, "but it
isn't brave of me now, because I know that no harm is going to come to
me from Farmer Brown's boy. There isn't any bravery about it, and it
might be just the same way with Chatterer and all the other little
forest and meadow people, if only they would think so, and give Farmer
Brown's boy half a chance."


Chatterer was beginning to have some such thoughts himself, as he tried
to make himself think that he wasn't afraid. He heard the door of Farmer
Brown's house slam and peeped out from the old stone wall. There was
Farmer Brown's boy with a big, fat hickory nut held out in the most
tempting way, and Farmer Brown's boy was whistling the same gentle
little whistle he had used when Chatterer was his prisoner, and he had
brought good things for Chatterer to eat. Of course Chatterer knew
perfectly well that that whistle was a call for him, and that that big
fat hickory nut was intended for him. Almost before he thought, he had
left the old stone wall and was half way over to Farmer Brown's boy.
Then he stopped short. It seemed as if that little voice inside had
fairly shouted in his ears: "I am afraid."


It was true; he was afraid. He was right on the very point of turning to
scurry back to the old stone wall, when he heard another voice. This
time it wasn't a voice inside. No, indeed! It was a voice from the top
of one of the apple-trees in the Old Orchard, and this is what it said:


"Coward! Coward! Coward!"


It was Sammy Jay speaking.


Now it is one thing to tell yourself that you are afraid, and it is
quite another thing to be told by some one else that you are afraid.


"No such thing! No such thing! I'm not afraid!" scolded Chatterer, and
then to prove it, he suddenly raced forward, snatched the fat hickory
nut from the hand of Farmer Brown's boy, and was back in the old stone
wall. It was hard to tell which was the most surprised—Chatterer
himself, Farmer Brown's boy, or Sammy Jay.


"I did it! I did it! I did it!" boasted Chatterer.


"You don't dare do it again, though!" said Sammy Jay, in the most
provoking and unpleasant way.


"I do too!" snapped Chatterer, and he did it. And with the taking of
that second fat nut from the hand of Farmer Brown's boy, the very last
bit of fear of him left Chatterer, and he knew that Tommy Tit the
Chickadee had been right all the time when he insisted that there was
nothing to fear from Farmer Brown's boy.


"Why," thought Chatterer, "if I would have let him, he would have been
my friend long ago!" And so he would have.


And this is all about Chatterer the Red Squirrel for now. Sammy Jay
insists that it is his turn now, and so the next book will be about his
adventures.



THE END












*** END OF THE PROJECT GUTENBERG EBOOK THE ADVENTURES OF CHATTERER THE RED SQUIRREL ***



    

Updated editions will replace the previous one—the old editions will
be renamed.


Creating the works from print editions not protected by U.S. copyright
law means that no one owns a United States copyright in these works,
so the Foundation (and you!) can copy and distribute it in the United
States without permission and without paying copyright
royalties. Special rules, set forth in the General Terms of Use part
of this license, apply to copying and distributing Project
Gutenberg™ electronic works to protect the PROJECT GUTENBERG™
concept and trademark. Project Gutenberg is a registered trademark,
and may not be used if you charge for an eBook, except by following
the terms of the trademark license, including paying royalties for use
of the Project Gutenberg trademark. If you do not charge anything for
copies of this eBook, complying with the trademark license is very
easy. You may use this eBook for nearly any purpose such as creation
of derivative works, reports, performances and research. Project
Gutenberg eBooks may be modified and printed and given away—you may
do practically ANYTHING in the United States with eBooks not protected
by U.S. copyright law. Redistribution is subject to the trademark
license, especially commercial redistribution.



START: FULL LICENSE


THE FULL PROJECT GUTENBERG LICENSE


PLEASE READ THIS BEFORE YOU DISTRIBUTE OR USE THIS WORK


To protect the Project Gutenberg™ mission of promoting the free
distribution of electronic works, by using or distributing this work
(or any other work associated in any way with the phrase “Project
Gutenberg”), you agree to comply with all the terms of the Full
Project Gutenberg™ License available with this file or online at
www.gutenberg.org/license.


Section 1. General Terms of Use and Redistributing Project Gutenberg™
electronic works


1.A. By reading or using any part of this Project Gutenberg™
electronic work, you indicate that you have read, understand, agree to
and accept all the terms of this license and intellectual property
(trademark/copyright) agreement. If you do not agree to abide by all
the terms of this agreement, you must cease using and return or
destroy all copies of Project Gutenberg™ electronic works in your
possession. If you paid a fee for obtaining a copy of or access to a
Project Gutenberg™ electronic work and you do not agree to be bound
by the terms of this agreement, you may obtain a refund from the person
or entity to whom you paid the fee as set forth in paragraph 1.E.8.


1.B. “Project Gutenberg” is a registered trademark. It may only be
used on or associated in any way with an electronic work by people who
agree to be bound by the terms of this agreement. There are a few
things that you can do with most Project Gutenberg™ electronic works
even without complying with the full terms of this agreement. See
paragraph 1.C below. There are a lot of things you can do with Project
Gutenberg™ electronic works if you follow the terms of this
agreement and help preserve free future access to Project Gutenberg™
electronic works. See paragraph 1.E below.


1.C. The Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation (“the
Foundation” or PGLAF), owns a compilation copyright in the collection
of Project Gutenberg™ electronic works. Nearly all the individual
works in the collection are in the public domain in the United
States. If an individual work is unprotected by copyright law in the
United States and you are located in the United States, we do not
claim a right to prevent you from copying, distributing, performing,
displaying or creating derivative works based on the work as long as
all references to Project Gutenberg are removed. Of course, we hope
that you will support the Project Gutenberg™ mission of promoting
free access to electronic works by freely sharing Project Gutenberg™
works in compliance with the terms of this agreement for keeping the
Project Gutenberg™ name associated with the work. You can easily
comply with the terms of this agreement by keeping this work in the
same format with its attached full Project Gutenberg™ License when
you share it without charge with others.


1.D. The copyright laws of the place where you are located also govern
what you can do with this work. Copyright laws in most countries are
in a constant state of change. If you are outside the United States,
check the laws of your country in addition to the terms of this
agreement before downloading, copying, displaying, performing,
distributing or creating derivative works based on this work or any
other Project Gutenberg™ work. The Foundation makes no
representations concerning the copyright status of any work in any
country other than the United States.


1.E. Unless you have removed all references to Project Gutenberg:


1.E.1. The following sentence, with active links to, or other
immediate access to, the full Project Gutenberg™ License must appear
prominently whenever any copy of a Project Gutenberg™ work (any work
on which the phrase “Project Gutenberg” appears, or with which the
phrase “Project Gutenberg” is associated) is accessed, displayed,
performed, viewed, copied or distributed:


    This eBook is for the use of anyone anywhere in the United States and most
    other parts of the world at no cost and with almost no restrictions
    whatsoever. You may copy it, give it away or re-use it under the terms
    of the Project Gutenberg License included with this eBook or online
    at www.gutenberg.org. If you
    are not located in the United States, you will have to check the laws
    of the country where you are located before using this eBook.
  


1.E.2. If an individual Project Gutenberg™ electronic work is
derived from texts not protected by U.S. copyright law (does not
contain a notice indicating that it is posted with permission of the
copyright holder), the work can be copied and distributed to anyone in
the United States without paying any fees or charges. If you are
redistributing or providing access to a work with the phrase “Project
Gutenberg” associated with or appearing on the work, you must comply
either with the requirements of paragraphs 1.E.1 through 1.E.7 or
obtain permission for the use of the work and the Project Gutenberg™
trademark as set forth in paragraphs 1.E.8 or 1.E.9.


1.E.3. If an individual Project Gutenberg™ electronic work is posted
with the permission of the copyright holder, your use and distribution
must comply with both paragraphs 1.E.1 through 1.E.7 and any
additional terms imposed by the copyright holder. Additional terms
will be linked to the Project Gutenberg™ License for all works
posted with the permission of the copyright holder found at the
beginning of this work.


1.E.4. Do not unlink or detach or remove the full Project Gutenberg™
License terms from this work, or any files containing a part of this
work or any other work associated with Project Gutenberg™.


1.E.5. Do not copy, display, perform, distribute or redistribute this
electronic work, or any part of this electronic work, without
prominently displaying the sentence set forth in paragraph 1.E.1 with
active links or immediate access to the full terms of the Project
Gutenberg™ License.


1.E.6. You may convert to and distribute this work in any binary,
compressed, marked up, nonproprietary or proprietary form, including
any word processing or hypertext form. However, if you provide access
to or distribute copies of a Project Gutenberg™ work in a format
other than “Plain Vanilla ASCII” or other format used in the official
version posted on the official Project Gutenberg™ website
(www.gutenberg.org), you must, at no additional cost, fee or expense
to the user, provide a copy, a means of exporting a copy, or a means
of obtaining a copy upon request, of the work in its original “Plain
Vanilla ASCII” or other form. Any alternate format must include the
full Project Gutenberg™ License as specified in paragraph 1.E.1.


1.E.7. Do not charge a fee for access to, viewing, displaying,
performing, copying or distributing any Project Gutenberg™ works
unless you comply with paragraph 1.E.8 or 1.E.9.


1.E.8. You may charge a reasonable fee for copies of or providing
access to or distributing Project Gutenberg™ electronic works
provided that:


    	• You pay a royalty fee of 20% of the gross profits you derive from
        the use of Project Gutenberg™ works calculated using the method
        you already use to calculate your applicable taxes. The fee is owed
        to the owner of the Project Gutenberg™ trademark, but he has
        agreed to donate royalties under this paragraph to the Project
        Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation. Royalty payments must be paid
        within 60 days following each date on which you prepare (or are
        legally required to prepare) your periodic tax returns. Royalty
        payments should be clearly marked as such and sent to the Project
        Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation at the address specified in
        Section 4, “Information about donations to the Project Gutenberg
        Literary Archive Foundation.”
    

    	• You provide a full refund of any money paid by a user who notifies
        you in writing (or by e-mail) within 30 days of receipt that s/he
        does not agree to the terms of the full Project Gutenberg™
        License. You must require such a user to return or destroy all
        copies of the works possessed in a physical medium and discontinue
        all use of and all access to other copies of Project Gutenberg™
        works.
    

    	• You provide, in accordance with paragraph 1.F.3, a full refund of
        any money paid for a work or a replacement copy, if a defect in the
        electronic work is discovered and reported to you within 90 days of
        receipt of the work.
    

    	• You comply with all other terms of this agreement for free
        distribution of Project Gutenberg™ works.
    



1.E.9. If you wish to charge a fee or distribute a Project
Gutenberg™ electronic work or group of works on different terms than
are set forth in this agreement, you must obtain permission in writing
from the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation, the manager of
the Project Gutenberg™ trademark. Contact the Foundation as set
forth in Section 3 below.


1.F.


1.F.1. Project Gutenberg volunteers and employees expend considerable
effort to identify, do copyright research on, transcribe and proofread
works not protected by U.S. copyright law in creating the Project
Gutenberg™ collection. Despite these efforts, Project Gutenberg™
electronic works, and the medium on which they may be stored, may
contain “Defects,” such as, but not limited to, incomplete, inaccurate
or corrupt data, transcription errors, a copyright or other
intellectual property infringement, a defective or damaged disk or
other medium, a computer virus, or computer codes that damage or
cannot be read by your equipment.


1.F.2. LIMITED WARRANTY, DISCLAIMER OF DAMAGES - Except for the “Right
of Replacement or Refund” described in paragraph 1.F.3, the Project
Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation, the owner of the Project
Gutenberg™ trademark, and any other party distributing a Project
Gutenberg™ electronic work under this agreement, disclaim all
liability to you for damages, costs and expenses, including legal
fees. YOU AGREE THAT YOU HAVE NO REMEDIES FOR NEGLIGENCE, STRICT
LIABILITY, BREACH OF WARRANTY OR BREACH OF CONTRACT EXCEPT THOSE
PROVIDED IN PARAGRAPH 1.F.3. YOU AGREE THAT THE FOUNDATION, THE
TRADEMARK OWNER, AND ANY DISTRIBUTOR UNDER THIS AGREEMENT WILL NOT BE
LIABLE TO YOU FOR ACTUAL, DIRECT, INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, PUNITIVE OR
INCIDENTAL DAMAGES EVEN IF YOU GIVE NOTICE OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH
DAMAGE.


1.F.3. LIMITED RIGHT OF REPLACEMENT OR REFUND - If you discover a
defect in this electronic work within 90 days of receiving it, you can
receive a refund of the money (if any) you paid for it by sending a
written explanation to the person you received the work from. If you
received the work on a physical medium, you must return the medium
with your written explanation. The person or entity that provided you
with the defective work may elect to provide a replacement copy in
lieu of a refund. If you received the work electronically, the person
or entity providing it to you may choose to give you a second
opportunity to receive the work electronically in lieu of a refund. If
the second copy is also defective, you may demand a refund in writing
without further opportunities to fix the problem.


1.F.4. Except for the limited right of replacement or refund set forth
in paragraph 1.F.3, this work is provided to you ‘AS-IS’, WITH NO
OTHER WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT
LIMITED TO WARRANTIES OF MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR ANY PURPOSE.


1.F.5. Some states do not allow disclaimers of certain implied
warranties or the exclusion or limitation of certain types of
damages. If any disclaimer or limitation set forth in this agreement
violates the law of the state applicable to this agreement, the
agreement shall be interpreted to make the maximum disclaimer or
limitation permitted by the applicable state law. The invalidity or
unenforceability of any provision of this agreement shall not void the
remaining provisions.


1.F.6. INDEMNITY - You agree to indemnify and hold the Foundation, the
trademark owner, any agent or employee of the Foundation, anyone
providing copies of Project Gutenberg™ electronic works in
accordance with this agreement, and any volunteers associated with the
production, promotion and distribution of Project Gutenberg™
electronic works, harmless from all liability, costs and expenses,
including legal fees, that arise directly or indirectly from any of
the following which you do or cause to occur: (a) distribution of this
or any Project Gutenberg™ work, (b) alteration, modification, or
additions or deletions to any Project Gutenberg™ work, and (c) any
Defect you cause.


Section 2. Information about the Mission of Project Gutenberg™


Project Gutenberg™ is synonymous with the free distribution of
electronic works in formats readable by the widest variety of
computers including obsolete, old, middle-aged and new computers. It
exists because of the efforts of hundreds of volunteers and donations
from people in all walks of life.


Volunteers and financial support to provide volunteers with the
assistance they need are critical to reaching Project Gutenberg™’s
goals and ensuring that the Project Gutenberg™ collection will
remain freely available for generations to come. In 2001, the Project
Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation was created to provide a secure
and permanent future for Project Gutenberg™ and future
generations. To learn more about the Project Gutenberg Literary
Archive Foundation and how your efforts and donations can help, see
Sections 3 and 4 and the Foundation information page at www.gutenberg.org.


Section 3. Information about the Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation


The Project Gutenberg Literary Archive Foundation is a non-profit
501(c)(3) educational corporation organized under the laws of the
state of Mississippi and granted tax exempt status by the Internal
Revenue Service. The Foundation’s EIN or federal tax identification
number is 64-6221541. Contributions to the Project Gutenberg Literary
Archive Foundation are tax deductible to the full extent permitted by
U.S. federal laws and your state’s laws.


The Foundation’s business office is located at 809 North 1500 West,
Salt Lake City, UT 84116, (801) 596-1887. Email contact links and up
to date contact information can be found at the Foundation’s website
and official page at www.gutenberg.org/contact


Section 4. Information about Donations to the Project Gutenberg
Literary Archive Foundation


Project Gutenberg™ depends upon and cannot survive without widespread
public support and donations to carry out its mission of
increasing the number of public domain and licensed works that can be
freely distributed in machine-readable form accessible by the widest
array of equipment including outdated equipment. Many small donations
($1 to $5,000) are particularly important to maintaining tax exempt
status with the IRS.


The Foundation is committed to complying with the laws regulating
charities and charitable donations in all 50 states of the United
States. Compliance requirements are not uniform and it takes a
considerable effort, much paperwork and many fees to meet and keep up
with these requirements. We do not solicit donations in locations
where we have not received written confirmation of compliance. To SEND
DONATIONS or determine the status of compliance for any particular state
visit www.gutenberg.org/donate.


While we cannot and do not solicit contributions from states where we
have not met the solicitation requirements, we know of no prohibition
against accepting unsolicited donations from donors in such states who
approach us with offers to donate.


International donations are gratefully accepted, but we cannot make
any statements concerning tax treatment of donations received from
outside the United States. U.S. laws alone swamp our small staff.


Please check the Project Gutenberg web pages for current donation
methods and addresses. Donations are accepted in a number of other
ways including checks, online payments and credit card donations. To
donate, please visit: www.gutenberg.org/donate.


Section 5. General Information About Project Gutenberg™ electronic works


Professor Michael S. Hart was the originator of the Project
Gutenberg™ concept of a library of electronic works that could be
freely shared with anyone. For forty years, he produced and
distributed Project Gutenberg™ eBooks with only a loose network of
volunteer support.


Project Gutenberg™ eBooks are often created from several printed
editions, all of which are confirmed as not protected by copyright in
the U.S. unless a copyright notice is included. Thus, we do not
necessarily keep eBooks in compliance with any particular paper
edition.


Most people start at our website which has the main PG search
facility: www.gutenberg.org.


This website includes information about Project Gutenberg™,
including how to make donations to the Project Gutenberg Literary
Archive Foundation, how to help produce our new eBooks, and how to
subscribe to our email newsletter to hear about new eBooks.




OEBPS/5465631631676026094_icover.jpg
ITHE ADVENTURES oﬂ
CHATTERER |
THE RED SQUIRREL |






